
 

 
 
 
22 April 2020 
 
 
Prof Mike Morgan 
Dean 
Faculty of Dentistry 
The University of Otago 
PO Box 56 
Dunedin 9054 
 
Email:  mike.morgan@otago.ac.nz  
 
 
Dear Mike 
 

Thank you for taking the time to respond to the draft alert level 3 guidelines. Please find specific commentary 

on the following three areas in the University of Otago’s submission (highlighted in yellow for ease of 

reference):  

1. We question whether urgent dentistry should be allowable under Level 3, firmly holding the view that 

dentistry should be restricted to non-aerosol generating emergency procedures only.  

The decision as to what activities occur within the different alert levels is a government decision, and for 

dentistry, is directed by the Ministry of Health within the government’s rules for each alert level. 

The draft guidelines encourage practitioners to limit aerosol, and when created during  urgent and 

emergency care, additional measures are put in place – both in relation to PPE and the treatment rooms in 

which treatment can safely occur. We rely on the clinical judgement of the practitioners when aerosol 

generating procedures are unavoidable, including using the appropriate measures to limit transmission.   

2. We do not consider that providing aerosol generating procedures are an acceptable risk proposition 

under Levels 3 or 4 and if they are, that public safety is reduced, unless practitioners have access to 

positive pressure hazard suits, and work in a confirmed negative pressure environment (designed 

specifically for that purpose). 

The clinical advisory group has spent significant time on this topic, particularly on the appropriate level of 

masks, taking into consideration the overall context of the government alert levels and the associated risk of 

community spread. The group also considered available literature and other COVID-19 PPE guidelines (such 

as MOH, WHO, other international regulators and dental peak bodies).    

The one PPE area strengthened was around better defining appropriate eyewear for medium and high risk 

treatment levels.1  

It is important to note that these are minimum standards developed based on the best available evidence 

and knowledge at this time. Practitioners may choose to wear increased levels of protection. Contained in 

the draft are some suggestions practitioners may consider (for example PAPR or FFP3 masks). On balance 

with the current information available, N95 masks (with protective eyewear) were considered appropriate 

when aerosol is generated.  

 
1 Full face shield/visor with glasses, or goggles 
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These guidelines will be jointly released by the Council and the MOH. The PPE positions reflected in our 

draft also fit within the overall national MOH guidelines applicable for other health professions – some of 

which also deal with aerosol generated during procedures.  

It is universally accepted that key to successful protection is the properly used, donning and doffing of PPE. 

PPE is just one of the precautions needed to limit transmission, with other key components being appropriate 

hand hygiene, cleaning and decontamination etc.  

At this point, based on the group’s consideration and within the NZ context, we consider the minimum 

standards outlined in the guidelines are appropriate to protect patients, practitioners and the wider 

community. 

3. On page 11, the guidelines refer to cleaning and room decontamination following treatment of Covid-19 

positive patients, but doesn’t specify whether the room can subsequently be used immediately 

afterwards or whether a stand down period is required (and for how long). 

The draft guidelines specify a stand down period of 20 minutes after aerosol generating procedures with 

COVID-19 positive or suspected patients (p11). The 20 minute period was defined by the Ministry of Health 

infectious disease specialist.  

Again, thank you for taking the time to give us your feedback so quickly during this unprecedented time.  

 
 
Yours sincerely 

 
 
 
 

 
Marie Warner  
Chief Executive  
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Marie Warner 

Chief Executive 

Dental Council of New Zealand 

 

April 16th, 2020 

 

 

Dear Marie, 

 

Thank you for the opportunity to review the draft guidelines for oral health services at Covid-

19 Alert Level 3. Having reviewed this document, we would like to offer the following 

comments. 

 

Firstly, we recognise the challenging nature of compiling such an extensive document under 

tight time frames, and we would like to commend those involved for their efforts. 

 

It has been our experience, having received many referrals and enquiries from throughout the 

Southern Region at these unprecedented times, that the dental profession is looking for clear 

direction and guidelines to follow. Clearly, as health care professionals our dental colleagues 

have a strong sense of responsibility towards the community they live in and are certainly 

keen to do as much as they can to support their patients, while avoiding exposure of 

themselves, their staff, or their patients to unnecessary risk of harm. 

 

Reviewing the evidence that is available regarding the implications of Covid-19 infection for 

the delivery of dentistry, the Faculty has chosen to take a conservative stance by striving for 

high standards of cross infection control, PPE use and minimising the services offered in view 

of the risks we face.  
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Entering the government imposed Covid-19 Level 3 stage, has been described as like the 

‘waiting room’ allowing time to be sure that community spread of Covid-19 is not occurring, 

before relaxing constraints further. Covid-19 testing to date has been biased towards those 

exhibiting symptoms or connected via contact tracing to known cases. We are only now 

starting to see the focus changing to include random testing to explore the true extent of 

community involvement. As such we consider that for dentistry, conditions under Level 3 

should remain much the same as under Level 4 simply because it is not known to what extent 

Covid-19 has penetrated our communities. Our opinion is that it is too soon to be relaxing 

conditions for dental practice beyond emergency-only treatment involving non aerosol 

generating procedures, until Level 2 is reached when we can be more confident of the true 

extent of Covid-19 involvement.  We question whether urgent dentistry should be allowable 

under Level 3, firmly holding the view that dentistry should be restricted to non-aerosol 

generating emergency procedures only. 

 

The draft guidelines refer to three risk levels for dental treatment (low, medium and high), 

including non-aerosol generating treatment for Covid-19 positive patients or those suspected 

of being Covid-positive in the medium risk category. We consider that treating a patient either 

poses a risk or not, and that having additional categories of risk doesn’t correlate with 

differences in Covid-19 virulence. It is difficult to quantify this risk for a given patient as 

there is very little scientific evidence regarding Covid-19 transmission in the dental setting. 

For this reason, we prefer to protect the public’s safety by having stringent treatment and 

infection control criteria. 

 

Due to the early stance our Government has taken to eradicate the virus entirely within our 

borders we have, at this time, not seen the same terrible impact on our communities that have 

been seen in other countries. Overseas, infection of health practitioners has been a more 

significant feature than we have experienced here, including causing the death of an ENT 

specialist in the UK. There are many health care workers around the world who have treated 

Covid-19 positive patients while wearing appropriate PPE  who have themselves 

subsequently tested Covid-19 positive.  The last thing that New Zealand would like to occur 

at the moment (health-wise or economically) is a second wave of Covid-19 cases brought 

about by relaxing treatment criteria and standards of protection too soon.  

 

We recognise that practitioners being restricted to providing non-aerosol generating 

emergency procedures only is extremely challenging, and outside our previous experience. To 
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this end, we have established a dedicated team of clinicians who have been providing 

telephone triage for patients in the Southern region, that has included encouraging 

consultations involving multiple clinicians when difficult decisions are reached. As a large 

institution, we have the advantage of being able to set-up the infrastructure to support our 

colleagues who are delivering emergency services. We do, however, have concerns for 

individual practitioners offering service in private practice who may not be so well equipped 

to manage, and may not be familiar with how to properly put on, wear and remove PPE. This 

has certainly been the impression we have gained from our interactions with practitioners 

when receiving referrals. In supporting the notion that aerosol generating procedures can be 

considered at Level 3, we believe that the draft document could encourage practitioners to 

offer service that is unnecessarily risky. We do not consider that providing aerosol generating 

procedures are an acceptable risk proposition under Levels 3 or 4 and if they are, that public 

safety is reduced, unless practitioners have access to positive pressure hazard suits, and work 

in a confirmed negative pressure environment (designed specifically for that purpose).  

 

On page 11, the guidelines refer to cleaning and room decontamination following treatment of 

Covid-19 positive patients, but doesn’t specify whether the room can subsequently be used 

immediately afterwards or whether a stand down period is required (and for how long). For 

Covid-19 positive patients, and for those patients suspected of being Covid-19 positive, the 

Faculty has set up a separate high-risk treatment space where, after use, a 2 hour stand-down 

period is allowed for aerosol to settle before a final clean is conducted and then the space 

made available for further use.  

 

We thank you for the opportunity to review this document, and ask that consideration be 

given to emphasising the stringent PPE and treatment constraints required to prevent dentists 

propagating or contracting COVID-19 infections under Level 3 in the final document, that 

stresses the risk and need for maintaining safety for practitioners, staff and patients. 

 

Yours sincerely 
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Prof Mike Morgan 

Dean 

Faculty of Dentistry 

The University of Otago 

 

 

 


